

Mainstream News Media's Engagement with Friedrich Engels's Concept of Social Murder

Piara Govender*, Stella Medvedyuk** and Dennis Raphael***

Graduate Program in Health Policy and Equity, York University, Toronto, Canada, *piaragov@yorku.ca; **stellsmv@yorku.ca

***School of Health Policy and Management, York University, Toronto, Canada, <u>draphael@yorku.ca</u>

Abstract: Literature now exists on how the media reports on health inequalities. One compelling concept as to the sources and impacts of health inequalities is "social murder" as articulated by Friedrich Engels in his 1845 volume, *The Condition of the Working Class in England*, whereby the capitalist economic system sent workers prematurely to the grave to serve the profit motives of the bourgeoisie. There is a reemergence of the concept in the academic literature in response to growing social and health inequalities, but is this material being reported to the public? We examine news content since the turn of the 21st century and find a significant increase since 2017 in reporting that evokes the social murder concept in relation to the Grenfell Tower Fire, the COVID-19 pandemic, and the imposition of austerity in Canada and the UK. We consider these developments in relation to journalists' roles and their reporting on health inequalities.

Keywords: social murder, Friedrich Engels, health inequalities, capitalism, news media

1. Introduction

There is increasing news reporting on health inequalities and their sources. One particularly compelling concept as to the sources and impacts of health inequalities is "social murder" as articulated by Friedrich Engels (1845/2009) in *The Condition of the Working Class in England*. Engels laid out what he saw as the fundamental cause of health inequalities: the capitalist economic system and its sending workers prematurely to the grave to serve the profit motives of the bourgeoisie (Engels 1845/2009). There have been other conceptions of social murder such as rape (Winkler 1991) and settler colonialism (Wolfe 2006), but in this article we focus on the concept as elaborated by Engels in his 1845 work.

Engels's concept of social murder contains four elements: a) capitalism creates living and working conditions that kill; b) ruling authorities and the bourgeoisie are responsible for these conditions; and c) since they are aware of these effects, yet do nothing to change them; d) are guilty of social murder (Engels 1845/2009). Growing inequalities in health and the skewing of the distribution of economic and social resources that drive them has spurred renewed academic interest in the social murder concept.

Medvedyuk, Govender and Raphael (2021) documented the reemergence of Engels's concept of social murder in the academic literature in response to growing social and health inequalities. They found Engels's concept of social murder was infrequently used in 20th-century academic literature. Since 2000, however, there has been a revival of the social murder concept in academic journal articles, with growth especially evident in the UK over the last decade as a result of the Grenfell Tower Fire (GTF), the effects of austerity imposed by successive Conservative UK governments, and governmental mishandling of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Two primary concepts of social murder were identified. The first is true to Engels's conception that social murder is driven by the capitalist economic system with its inevitable exploitative social relations. The second sees social murder as resulting from problematic public policy without explicit reference to capitalist exploitation. In the first case, the issue is capitalist extraction of surplus value and its impact on workers, while the second case concerns public policy within a neoliberal economic setup.

Both concepts consider social murder as resulting from adverse living and working conditions, and more recent conceptualisations identify the adoption of neoliberal approaches to governance, deregulation and imposition of austerity as creating these conditions. Medvedyuk, Govender and Raphael suggest:

For those of us who see 21st century capitalism as causing the health inequalities that kill, evoking Engels's concept of social murder with its implications for shifting power and influence from those who profit from these structures and processes is the preferred option for building a movement to change the economic system that is "killing people on a large scale" (2021).

However, for this movement to occur there must be dissemination of this information to the public. A primary means of doing so would see printed and online news media carrying stories evoking the social murder concept. Historically, the news media has avoided especially contentious ideas such as social murder, but this may be changing due to the same events contributing to increases in the academic literature. This article evaluates whether this change in news and media reporting has occurred by examining print and online news content from the turn of the 21st century to the present.

2. Theoretical and Empirical Background

We see four threads in the communications literature as relevant to our research. These are provided in order of increasing complexity from older work on media influence upon public opinion to more recent work examining the various roles journalists play in democratic societies.

2.1. Agenda Setting

McCombs and Valenzuela (2020) consider how public awareness is raised by media reporting, which itself is shaped by public relations firms, political leaders, and the personal predilections – attitudes, values, and knowledge – of journalists. An important finding from this literature is that media coverage stimulates public interest in and understanding of a wide range of issues (McCombs et al. 2011), spurring research into how the media communicates the problem of health inequalities and the means of reducing them (Niederdeppe et al. 2013).

2.2. Media Logic

Altheide (2004, 294) defines media logic as "the assumptions and processes for constructing messages within a particular medium", with format, flow, and grammar being its core components. Format is the most important component as it determines the selection, organization, and presentation of information and requires reporting to be "evocative, encapsulated, highly thematic, familiar to audiences, and easy to use" (2004, 294). Hinnant et al. (2017) conclude that media logic leads to reporting on individual issues and solutions, rather than thematic framings examining societal forces and structural issues. Reporting on structural determinants of health is difficult as these are complex, controversial, and less politically safe, with fewer immediate suggestions for action.

2.3. Critical Journalism

Herman and Chomsky's (2002) Propaganda Model sees the media as fulfilling a very specific role of imbuing the public with the values, beliefs, and behaviours endorsed by ruling elites: "In a world of concentrated wealth and major conflicts of class interest, to fulfil this role requires systematic propaganda" (1).

The model has two main hypotheses. The first hypothesis is that the media will reflect the consensus amongst the corporate and political elite on a particular issue, excluding rival viewpoints. The second is that where the mass media is under corporate rather than state control, its reporting will be shaped by a 'guided market system' of government officials, leaders of the corporate community, elite media owners and executives, and others in positions of power. This suggests that communicating the concept of social murder would be challenging as it contradicts the values and ideologies of the elites that dominate societal discourses and control the media.

2.4. Placing the Social Murder Concept within Journalism's Roles

Christians et al.'s (2009) typology of *monitorial, facilitative, collaborative,* and *radical* roles provides a basis for understanding how the media would engage with a contentious concept like social murder. Reporting of the social murder concept in relation to adverse health outcomes only occurs in the *radical* role as it focuses on exposing abuses of power, problems of wrongdoing, inequality and the necessity for change.

For Christians et al. (2009), barriers to carrying out the radical role include the power and influence of governing authorities, economic and commercial aspects of publishing where pleasing advertising clients is important, and media logic where emphasis is placed on reporting events rather than complex or abstract issues. Within most other roles we can expect to see little reporting of complex and contentious concepts like social murder. All these threads suggest that printed and online news reporting of health issues within Engels's concept of social murder would require exceptional circumstances. The GTF, conditions brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic, including mishandling of it by governmental authorities, and the adverse health effects of austerity in the UK may currently be providing such opportunities.

3. Methods

We followed Arksey and O'Malley's (2005) five-stage approach for conducting scoping reviews: 1) formulating the research question; 2) examining relevant sources; 3) selecting these sources; 4) charting of data; and 5) collating, synthesising, and reporting findings.

We searched Dow Jones' Factiva[™], as "Factiva is one of the largest news aggregators and archives in the world" (ProQuest 2021), effectively covering international news (Johal 2009). Using the search term "social murder", we reviewed all returned printed and online news articles dating from 1994 to August 2021.

It is sufficient for academic writers to provide a theoretical and/or empirical rationale for their work, relating it to previous research. Contrastingly, for the news media, it is necessary to provide a news 'hook', the critical piece of newsworthy information that draws the audience's attention and awareness (Yopp et al. 2010). Therefore, through

consensus, the present authors identified the news hook and the concept of social murder that each article employed. We also identified temporal trends and the countries of origin for these news reports.

4. Findings

We identified 134 print and online news articles from 1994 onwards in which the term 'social murder' appeared in relation to health, illness, or well-being. These are provided in a supplementary file available from the authors. However, 41 of these were unrelated to Engels's concept of social murder as either capitalist exploitation, problematic public policy, or some other structural aspect of society constituting social murder. This left 93 articles as our focus.¹

Our analysis reveals three main findings. There are a few recent key stimuli for print and online news reporting employing the term 'social murder'. Reporting that employed the social murder concept profoundly increased during 2016–2017 and this trend continues (see Figure 1). Finally, news and online print reports differ to the extent they employ Engels's full concept of social murder as capitalist exploitation versus problematic public policy or some other aspect of society.

¹ Of these 41 excluded articles, 24 dealt with aspects of death/dying unrelated to Engels's concept: we found 15 on suicide and nine on mass shootings, and single instances of homicide, capital punishment, gender-based death, death due to illegal alcohol, and stigma. Of the remaining 17, six saw cancel culture and four saw COVID-19 lockdowns and mask mandates as social murder. There were single instances on rape, social media, firing practices, online attacks, political trials, marketing hot sauce, and a birthday announcement for libertarian Walter Block.



Figure 1: Number of instances of the term 'social murder' in news sources related to Engels's concept from January 1994 to August 2021 by two-year intervals

4.1. News Hooks for Engels's Social Murder Concept

We identified five primary news hooks evoking the social murder concept: 1) GTF as social murder, including politicians citing the GTF as social murder and reactions to this; 2) conditions during the COVID-19 pandemic including governmental responses to the pandemic; 3) austerity and social security policy as social murder; 4) instances of social murder related to job precarity from the Republic of Korea; and 5) other public policies as social murder. Table 1 provides an overview of these findings.

News Hook	Ν	Concept	N	Summary Description
1. GTF	40			
1a. GTF as Social Murder	16	Capitalist Exploitation	7	These articles discussed the rele- vance of Engels's concept of social murder to the GTF, citing issues of growing inequalities between the working class and elites, deregula- tion, political neglect, and housing inequality.
		Problematic Public Policy	9	These articles focused on austerity measures such as cuts to

1b. Politicians Citing GTF as Social Murder	24	Problematic Public Policy Reaction	3	emergency services and Grenfell Tower residents' being ignored re- garding building renovations and safety. These articles reported John McDonnell's view that the GTF was a result of political decisions that failed to address the housing crisis, funding cuts to fire services and lack of local government oversight for building inspections. These articles covered the re- sponses and backlash to John
				McDonnell's claim that the GTF was social murder.
2. Conditions Arising During COVID-19 as Social Murder	20	Capitalist Exploitation	3	These articles discussed digital cap- italism and digital labour exploitation in relation to Fuchs' (2021) journal article, life-threatening working con- ditions faced by the working class during the COVID-19 pandemic in relation to Abbasi's (2021) BMJ edi- torial, and ecological exploitation.
		Problematic Public Policy	15	These articles discussed a lack of benefits for vulnerable populations during lockdowns, Abbasi's (2021) editorial in the BMJ about the mis- handling of COVID-19, political deci- sion-making that has led to avoida- ble and preventable deaths, and a focus by governments on reactive public health policies such as lock- downs and restrictions instead of preventative measures.
		Reaction	2	These articles critiqued the use of 'social murder' by politicians to de- scribe governmental policy re- sponses to COVID-19.
3. Austerity and Social Security Policy as Social Murder		Capitalist Exploitation	2	These articles discussed austerity- driven policies in relation to capital- ist exploitation and poor health out- comes, government welfare and benefit cuts in relation to Grover's (2019) journal article, and child homelessness.
		Problematic Public Policy	8	These articles examined life expec- tancy rates during periods of auster- ity, poverty rates, health inequalities, reduction in disability benefits and

		Reaction	3	other social benefits as a result of conservative political agendas. These articles critiqued the use of
			Ŭ	'social murder' in relation to auster- ity-driven conservative politics.
4. Instances of Social Murder from the Republic of Korea	8	Capitalist Exploitation	3	These articles discussed worker sui- cides in relation to increasing rates of irregular work, industrial restruc- turing and mass layoffs, and capital- ism.
		Problematic Public Policy	5	These articles examined suicides due to growing rates of poverty in relation to economic meltdowns, la- bour insecurity, layoffs, and the lack of a social safety net.
5. Other Public Policies as Constituting Social Murder	12	Problematic Public Policy	12	These articles examined govern- mental abuse of power, deregula- tion, poor economic and political cli- mates, lack of worker protections, climate change, inflation, low stand- ards of living, citizen protests against fuel prices, and economic redistribution.

Table 1: 'Social murder' hooks and concepts in news reports, 1994–2021 (n = 93)

4.1.1. Grenfell Tower Fire (GTF) as Social Murder

Almost all the 40 news sources discussing the GTF as social murder came from the UK (n = 35) with an additional two from China, two from the USA and one from Australia. The 13 news sources focused on the GTF itself were evenly divided between those seeing capitalist exploitation as behind the GTF and those seeing problematic public policy as its cause.

GTF as resulting from capitalist exploitation: Seven articles consider how Engels's concept of social murder as capitalist exploitation is relevant to the GTF and other aspects of contemporary life. From the UK, Chakrabortty (2017) states: "The victims of Grenfell Tower didn't just die. Austerity, outsourcing and deregulation killed them – just as Victorian Manchester killed the poor then". Jones (2020) reports that British society disregards working-class people such that racialised groups are disproportionately disadvantaged, as in the case of the GTF. Jones argues that the Grenfell Tower disaster resulted from deregulation and political neglect within the context of profit-driven enterprises. The GTF is an example of "politics at its most distilled and violent: how a society has become structured to make the avoidable mass deaths of its citizens possible" (Jones 2020).

From China, Jin, Gu and Zhang write that Engels's concept of social murder explains how austerity is widening the gap between the rich and poor: "Marx's social critique has enjoyed a revival as the public realized that the financial crisis was essentially triggered by capitalist greed and a resurgence in neo-liberalism" (2018, 1). Alain Khan is quoted: "The rising support for the Labour Party and Jeremy Corbyn is the best proof that Marx's critique of the capitalist economics is pretty solid and still holds today" (2018, 1). Also from China, an interview with British writer Jonathan Schofield outlines how the GTF and the COVID-19 pandemic reveals "a greater inequality in British society, which also in a way shows that Engels's books on how capital works are still relevant" (Jarvis 2020). A class-action lawsuit against the manufacturer of the cladding panels used in the Grenfell Tower renovations states that the GTF: "demonstrates that capitalism takes more seriously the threat to investors' finances than the lives of the working class" (Class Action Reporter 2019, 21).

Finally, two stories, one Australian and one American, draw upon the GTF to illustrate how capitalist exploitation is driving global housing inequalities. Farrelly (2017) concludes that, in Australia, neoliberal governance in collusion with corporate developers is responsible for the lack of fire safety regulation in social housing which "reduces everything to dollar value". For Bisrat (2018), the housing situations in Baltimore, USA and GTF illustrate the problematic economic relationship between renters and landlords, constituting structural violence.

GTF as resulting from problematic public policy: Nine articles report on problematic austerity-related cuts to emergency services (Gye 2017b; Ungoed-Thomas 2017); the ignoring of resident concerns regarding the poor quality of Grenfell Tower renovations (Ungoed-Thomas 2017); the failure to provide basic services to GTF survivors in a timely manner (Kennedy 2017a; Kennedy 2017b); and how funding cuts for the local press resulted in a lack of news coverage concerning fire safety concerns prior to the GTF (Bell 2017). d'Ancona (2017) argues that the GTF is more than just a consequence of austerity and inequality, but a result of social division in which some experience risk, impoverishment, and death. Three articles make mention of McDonnell's remarks in relation to student debt (Maidment 2017a; 2017b; Zeffman 2017).

4.1.2. Politicians Citing the Grenfell Tower Fire as Social Murder

Politicians citing the GTF as 'social murder. The news hook in 24 news articles – more than the number specifically reporting on GTF as social murder – was UK politician John McDonnell's statements that the GTF deaths constituted social murder. Of these, three reported McDonnell's claim that the GTF resulted from funding cuts to fire services and policy decisions that forced cash-strapped local governments into inadequate property inspections (Barnes 2017; Minelle 2017; Wheeler 2017).

Reactions to the use of 'social murder': Against the three reports of McDonnell's initial statements, 21 news sources reported on the backlash from critics of his evoking the social murder concept. Examples include Philip Hammond, the Chancellor at the time calling McDonnell's remarks "a disgraceful suggestion" (Gye 2017a) while MP Jess Phillips stated that politicians' language "can be passionate without the potential to incite" (Hunt 2017). Hinsliff (2017) writes that McDonnell's suggestion of social murder was "provocative, regardless of whether it was referencing Engels's concept of social murder" while Goodhart (2018) refers to it as the "politics of rage". All 21 reports are identified in a supplementary file available from the authors.

4.1.3. Conditions Arising During the COVID-19 Pandemic as Social Murder

Of the 20 reports on conditions arising during COVID-19 as social murder, five were from the UK, three each from India, Russia, and the USA, two from Turkey and one each from China, France, New Zealand, and Nigeria.

Capitalist exploitation: Of three articles, two were from the US and one from New Zealand. One US article discusses Fuchs's (2021) journal article on how digital labour exploitation during COVID-19 leads to social murder (Global Views – Communication

and Mass Media 2020). In the other, Foster and Suwandi (2021) link the COVID-19 pandemic and increased ecological destruction to the global capital economic model that generates excess mortality amongst the working class and poor, constituting social murder. Lastly, Peters (2021) shows how the death of miners at New Zealand's Pike River disaster was a result of government officials and the trade union bureaucracy colluding with those benefiting from the capitalist economic system, thereby constituting social murder.

Problematic public policy during the COVID-19 pandemic: Fifteen articles discuss governmental responses to COVID-19 as social murder without referencing capitalist exploitation. Of these, six mention Abbasi's (2021) British Medical Journal editorial COVID-19: Social Murder, They Wrote – Elected, Unaccountable, and Unrepentant in relation to problematic public policy.

From France, Galey (2021) discusses Abbasi's (2021) assertion that politicians worldwide are responsible for the preventable deaths that resulted from mishandling of the COVID-19 pandemic. From China, Chow (2021) highlights Abbasi's (2021) concept of accountability for Hong Kong being stuck in reactive policy measures of restrictions and lockdowns. From India, Cherian (2021) cites Abbasi's (2021) use of the term 'social murder' in a discussion of vaccine shortages.

The three remaining news sources specifically focus on Abbasi's (2021) description of the Conservative British government's response to the COVID-19 pandemic as social murder. From the UK, Meyerson (2021) argues that politicians "placed the nation's wealth over the nation's health". From *Sputnik News Service*, Cunningham (2021) reports on the lack of remuneration for UK nurses and other frontline health workers and Sheridan (2021) reports that the unlawful awarding of UK governmental COVID-19 contracts constitute as social murder.

Of the nine news sources discussing governmental responses to COVID-19 as social murder without mention of Abbasi's (2021) journal article, two pre-date Abbasi's article. Makinde (2020) examines the role of COVID-19 lockdowns in Nigeria, finding growing rates of food insecurity among the vulnerable. In the UK, Sim and Tombs (2021) critique the Conservative government "forcing sections of the population to live in conditions which have inevitably led to avoidable, premature deaths, and will continue to do so".

The seven remaining news sources were published after Abbasi's (2021) journal article but make no mention of it. In the Indian context, Mannathukkaren (2021) argues that: "By participating in the state's abdication of responsibility, one is fostering conditions of social murder" while Babu (2021) states the avoidable "immense loss of life and livelihoods" during the pandemic is due to political leadership being "guided by political interests rather than the well-being of people" (1).

Four articles came from Turkey. Two critically assessed the government's partial lockdowns and lifting of restrictions in relation to surges in COVID-19 infections and deaths (bne IntelliNews 2021a; 2021b). Sebnem Korucu Fincanci, the head of the Turkish Medical Association, critiqued the government's policy approach: "We called this a 'social murder' because they already know what will cause these deaths, they do not have any preventative measures" (Butler and Gumrukcu 2021). A BBC article quoted the Turkish Medical Association: "insistence on wrong health policies is social murder" (BBC Monitoring Europe 2021, 1). Lastly, an article from *Sputnik News Service* (2021b) reports on Labour MP Zarah Sultana's argument that inadequate PPE for health care workers and not testing people discharged into care homes constitutes social murder.

Reaction to terming governmental responses as social murder: One UK news article critiqued the use of 'social murder' by the Labour party to describe the Conservative government's COVID-19 response (The Sun 2021a) while another reported Conservative MP Richard Holden attacking Labour MP Jeremy Corbyn's accusation of social murder (The Sun 2021b).

4.1.4. Austerity and Social Security Policy as Social Murder

Of these 13 news sources, seven were from Canada, five from the UK, and one from Russia. Only two referenced Grover's (2019) journal article equating UK social policy to social murder.

Capitalist exploitation. The two articles citing Grover's (2019) article – one from the UK and one from Russia – reference capitalist exploitation as the cause of the health effects of welfare cuts. UK writer Bloom (2018) reports on how Grover revived Engels's concept of social murder in regard to the adverse health effects of benefit cuts. Sheridan (2019) references Grover's research in regard to growing numbers of deaths due to malnutrition and homelessness.

Problematic public policy. Of these eight news sources, four were UK-focused. Faragher (2017) argues that failure to address older persons' needs constitutes social murder. Bloom (2018; 2019) sees changes to disability benefits that increase suicide rates as social murder. Grover (2020) states that Britain's social security policies cause avoidable deaths. Reade (2018) mentions Grover's work on austerity policies as social murder.

From Canada, Raphael (2018) relates current austerity-driven policies in Ontario to social murder. Similarly, Mahoney (2018) quotes a retired manager of community services in Hamilton, Ontario: "I hope we call it (the premature death that can come with poverty) what it is – social murder". An article from *Health and Medicine Week* (2009) examines how Chernomas and colleagues apply the concept of social murder to the effects of conservative economic policies. Lastly, one article mentions Raphael's (2018) use of the social murder concept in a briefing review of news stories (Duggal 2018).

Reaction to use of the term: Three news sources from Canada critiqued Raphael's (2018) use of the term 'social murder' to describe conservative austerity politics. Tishman (2018) claimed terms such as 'social murder' are polarising, demonising, and poisoning political atmospheres. Eisen (2018) states that terms like 'social murder' are "reckless rhetoric" and "wild accusation" (A19). Soupcoff (2018) argues against Raphael's (2018) support for minimum-wage increases.

4.1.5. Instances of Social Murder from the Republic of Korea

We found eight instances of social murder in relation to structural inequalities in Korea, seven from Korea and one from China. Their unique focus on precarity in Korea merits their separate mention.

Capitalist exploitation: Of these three articles, one article from the *Korea Times* (2004a) linked increasing suicides in the industrial sector to a "growing dependence on the irregular workforce" (1) by the government and management. From Hong Kong, Chambers (2004, 3) reported on how a South Korean temporary worker left a suicide note stating "To live as an irregular worker means to give up being a human being, to live as a modern-day slave and to live a sacrificial life to feed the wealthy". Lastly, a news source from the Korea Times (2012a) discussed worker suicides in relation to mass layoffs and restructuring in the automobile industry as social murder.

Problematic public policy: Suicides due to poverty were examined in five news sources. Yong-shik (2003) described the situation as an "epidemic" (1) while another writer quoted Rep. Lee Won-hyung: "Poverty-led suicides are soaring to a serious level. Such deaths are equivalent to social murder" (Organisation of Asia-Pacific News Agencies 2003, 1). The *Korea Times* (2004b) reported increasing suicides and poor mental health while another article argued "leaders should stop acts of 'social murder" (Korea Times 2012b, 1) and a third linked suicides due to mass layoffs and a weak social safety net as social murder (Yonhap English News 2014).

4.1.6. Other Public Policies as Constituting Social Murder

Of these 12 news sources, four were from the UK, three from Pakistan, two from Bulgaria, and one each from Canada, Russia and South Africa. Ten examined social murder in relation to problematic public policy without a critique of exploitation under capitalism, one considered the use of polemic, and another was a biographical sketch.

A 1995 UK article examined how Margaret Thatcher and successive conservative governments "have got away with political and social murder since 1979" (Keegan 1995, 2). Doward (2016) calls for greater attention to issues of health and safety, pollution, and food poisoning as state neglect facilitating social murder. Nicolson (2019) sees governmental abuse of power as responsible for "current structural violence and social murder".

In Pakistan, increases in petroleum prices and other commodities is referred to as the social murder of the working class (Pakistan Press International 2001). Bin Saleem (2013) describes problematic policymaking as causing social murder. Shah (2016) reports that workers are calling for government action, as loss of work results in social murder.

In Bulgaria, citizens are asking the government to stop "the social murder of Bulgaria" (Bulgarian News Agency 2018b) resulting from cost-of-living increases, poor living standards, poverty and corruption. A "No to social murder in Bulgaria!" slogan is appearing on car stickers and protest signs (Bulgarian News Agency 2018a).

In Canada, another *Health and Medicine Week* (2010) article discussed Chernomas's work on social murder. *Sputnik News Service* (2021a) interviewed Chris Hedges about the failure of the ruling elite class to address climate change.

From the UK, May (2019) states that polemics can incite left or right supporters to violence. Another article from South Africa uses the term 'social murder' when discussing the work of political activist Martin Hani (Mahlatsi 2021). Table 2 provides quotations illustrating the five primary hooks and three primary concepts identified in this study.

News Hook	Concept	Illustrative Quotations
1a. GTF as Social Murder	Capitalist Exploitation	 Spending cuts, deregulation, outsourcing: be- tween them they have turned a state suppos- edly there to protect and support citizens into a machine to make money for the rich while punishing the poor [] Class warfare is passed off as book-keeping [] Let's get clear what happened to them: an act of social murder, straight out of Victorian times (Chakrabortty 2017).

1b. Politicians'	Problematic Public Policy Problematic	 David Collins, former chairman of the Grenfell Tower Residents Association, said: "They were unwilling to listen to what we were tell- ing them about the appalling manner and quality of the construction works" (Ungoed- Thomas 2017).
Citing of the GTF as Social Murder	Public Policy	 McDonnell, asked to explain who the murderers are, said: "I think there's been a consequence of political decisions over years that have not addressed the housing crisis, that have cut back on local government so proper inspections have not been made, 11,000 firefighter jobs have been cut as well" (Wheeler 2017, 2).
	Reaction	• Shadow chancellor John McDonnell was branded a "disgrace" today after he repeated claims that the victims of Grenfell Tower were "murdered" (Express News UK 2017).
2. Conditions Arising during COVID-19 as Social Murder	Capitalist Exploitation	• Since communicable diseases, due to the unequal conditions created by capitalism, fall heaviest on the working class and the poor, the system that generates such diseases in the pursuit of wealth can be charged with so-cial murder (Foster and Suwandi 2021, 17).
	Problematic Public Policy	 [To UK Prime Minister Boris Johnson] You failed to be honest about your government's level of preparedness, failed to prevent infec- tions coming in from abroad, failed to lead by example by shaking hands and not wearing a mask, failed to provide us with adequate PPE, failed to be transparent and not corrupt by giving PPE contracts worth billions to friends and donors without any experience (Meyerson 2021).
	Reaction	• Calling the toll [of the COVID-19 pandemic in the UK] "social murder". Idiotically demanding cops charge Boris Johnson with "corporate manslaughter". These are not the actions of serious politicians, merely of student union rabblerousers playing to a hard-Left gallery (The Sun 2021a, 10).
3. Austerity and Social Security Policy as Social Murder	Capitalist Exploitation	• Boris Johnson [] and others [] are guilty of cold and callous policies designed to im- poverish and punish the poorest and most vulnerable in society for the benefit of the rich and powerful (Sheridan 2019).
	Problematic Public Policy	• Those in positions of power, however, choose to ignore their responsibilities in demanding policies that are harming disabled benefit

		Reaction	 recipients, and willfully refuse to urgently overhaul a benefits system that routinely leads to hardship and, for some, to ill-health and death (Grover 2020). [Referring to the article by Raphael] perhaps his reckless rhetoric will remind anyone interested in public policy that there's a wide range of legitimate views on most issues, and we can debate them without hurling wild accusations such as "social murder" at those with whom we disagree (Eisen 2018, A19).
4.	Instances of Social Murder from the Republic of Korea	Capitalist Exploitation Problematic Public Policy	 It's been decades since economic globalization, aided by breakneck technological advance and industrial sophistication, tilted the balance between capital and labor toward the former one-sidedly (Korea Times 2012a, 1). "Rising suicide rates among the poor and underprivileged are a product of the rapid collapse of the middle class due to an economic meltdown," Cho Geung-ho, professor of social psychology at Sogang University, said. "At this point in Korea, suicide should be considered 'social murder' in many cases" (Yong shik 2003, 1).
5.	Other Public Policies as Constituting Social Murder	Problematic Public Policy	 "This is not about rules, regulations and red tape," Tombs said. "It is about lives lost and shortened and the health of communities, workers and consumers made poorer. This is avoidable business-generated, state-facili- tated social murder" (Doward 2016, 14).

Table 2: Quotations illustrating the five primary 'social murder' news hooks

5. Discussion

5.1. News Hooks and Social Murder

News hooks – usually an event, a politician's statement, or the publication of an article – act as stimuli to journalists presenting the social murder concept. Our analysis revealed a rather small number of such hooks, with the majority of reports focused on the GTF and conditions brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic. Serious or catastrophic events appear to provide a window of opportunity for journalists – and those who wish to influence journalists – to present a potentially transformational concept such as social murder.

Many news reports engaged with the concept of social murder because an authority used it. Examples include British politician John McDonnell's statements – and responses to these – depicting the GTF as social murder, and the president of the Turk-ish Medical Association's critique of governmental policy towards the COVID-19 pandemic as social murder.

Also facilitating news coverage of the social murder concept were the two academic journal articles depicting the imposition of austerity in the UK (Grover 2019) and

government responses to the pandemic as representing social murder (Abbasi 2021). These findings suggest that researchers and advocates provide academically sound analyses of the relevance of the social murder concept to contemporary issues. Having prominent figures apply the concept seems to contribute to news coverage.

5.2. Capitalist Exploitation versus Problematic Public Policy

The identification of two primary concepts of social murder paralleled findings of the social murder concept in academic journals (Medvedyuk et al. 2021). In academic journals, use of social murder as capitalist exploitation far exceeded the problematic public policy concept, while in the news media, the opposite occurred: 15 news sources were coded as capitalist exploitation and 45 as problematic public policy. Only 20 of the 93 news sources referenced Engels's work and even fewer cited Engels's 1845 volume. As shown in Figure 2, the GTF elicited the largest number of articles incorporating the capitalist exploitation concept and references to Engels and his 1845 volume. COVID-19 articles were overwhelmingly concerned with problematic public policy as leading to social murder.





We found Engels's concept of social murder applied to tragedies such as the GTF, labour and ecological exploitation during the COVID-19 pandemic, austerity measures and benefit cuts in the UK, and growing rates of suicide in Korea due to poor working conditions and labour insecurity. In all these cases the working class and poor were identified as disproportionately disadvantaged so as to benefit the capitalist economic model.

There are numerous reasons why most articles did not evoke the capitalist exploitation concept. It is only in the radical role that journalists embrace this concept, and the critical journalism approach suggests – taking corporate domination of the media into account – that this role is rarely assumed. Against this is the increasing awareness of the global adverse effects of neoliberal approaches to policymaking and governance. This suggests a need to bring to the attention of the media these adverse effects of public policies.

5.3. Critique of Use of the Polemics of Social Murder

A significant number of articles examined critiqued the use of polemics and the term social murder. Of 93 publications, 30 – almost one third – saw the use of such language as polarising. Journalists should expect such pushback, yet any coverage – positive or negative – can help to disseminate the social murder concept to the public.

5.4. Towards the Future

News reporting can educate and mobilize the public. Christians et al. (2009) suggest the inverse situation that the media may come to cover issues perceived as resonating amongst their public. Three avenues of increasing media coverage are suggested: 1) raising the concept through social media and bringing these to the attention of "digital" and/or "social media" reporters who monitor such content; 2) informing the media about publications in academic journals evoking the social murder concept; and 3) having prominent spokespersons apply the social murder concept to the contemporary scene.

6. Conclusion

There appears to be increasing willingness among journalists to engage with the concept of social murder as espoused by Engels to explain the causes and effects of growing social and health inequalities. Such reporting runs up against entrenched barriers due to media logic, traditional journalist roles, and powerful economic and political interests that control the media.

Despite these barriers, increasing interest in the social murder concept amongst academic researchers, greater willingness of prominent spokespersons to evoke the concept, and the adverse effects of neoliberal governance are spurring such reporting forward. Researchers and advocates must continue to engage with the news media to encourage reporting of these important health issues.

References

- Abbasi, Kamran. 2021. COVID-19: Social Murder, They Wrote Elected, Unaccountable, and Unrepentant. *British Medical Journal* 372: 314.
- Altheide, David. 2004. Media Logic and Political Communication. *Political Communication* 21 (3): 293-296.

Arksey, Hilary and Lisa O'Malley. 2005. Scoping Studies: Towards a Methodological Framework. International Journal of Social Research Methodology 8 (1): 19-32.

Babu, N. Raveendra. 2021. Missing State [Letter to the Editor]. The Hindu Online, May 8, 1.

Barnes, Joe. 2017. John McDonnell Insists Grenfell Tower Victims were 'Politically Murdered.' *Express*, July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.ex-</u> <u>press.co.uk/news/uk/829222/John-McDonnell-says-Grenfell-Tower-social-murder-Andrew-Marr-Show</u>

BBC Monitoring Europe. 2021. BBCM Turkey watchlist for 8 April. April 8, 1.

Bell, Emily. 2017. Grenfell Reflects the Accountability Vacuum Left by Crumbling Local Press. *The Guardian*, June 25. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.theguard-</u> <u>ian.com/media/media-blog/2017/jun/25/grenfell-reflects-the-accountability-vacuum-left-bycrumbling-local-press</u>

- Bin Saleem, Ammaar. 2013. PTI's Economic Vision for Today's Pakistan. *The Frontier Post*, XXVII, January 12, 1.
- Bisrat, Abel. 2018. When a Home is Not a Home. U-Wire, April 14, 1.
- Bloom, Dan. 2019. Confront Your Local MP Over 'Brutal' Tory Welfare Regime, John Mcdonnell Declares. *The Mirror*, February 14. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/politics/confront-your-local-mp-over-13995992</u>
- Bloom, Dan. 2018. Tory Austerity Has Caused 'Social Murder' Declares University Research Paper. *The Mirror*, December 28. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.mir-ror.co.uk/news/politics/tory-austerity-caused-social-murder-13785540</u>
- bne IntelliNews. 2021a. Turkey Introducing "Full Lockdown" to Curb Dramatic Coronavirus Surge. April 26. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.bne.eu/turkey-introducing-full-lockdown-to-curb-dramatic-coronavirus-surge-209120/</u>
- bne IntelliNews. 2021b. Turkey's Descent into Coronavirus Hell. April 20. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.bne.eu/turkey-s-descent-into-coronavirus-hell-208591/</u>
- Bulgarian News Agency. 2018a. Nationwide Protests Continue on Sunday. November 18.Bulgarian News Agency. 2018b. Protests Across Bulgaria over High Fuel Prices. November 11.
- Butler, Daren and Tuvan Gumrukcu. 2021. 'How Can We Not Be Tense?' Turkey's Coronavirus Infections Soar. *Reuters News*, April 12. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/how-can-we-not-be-tense-turkeys-coronavirusinfections-soar-2021-04-09/</u>
- Chakrabortty, Aditya. 2017. Over 170 Years After Engels, Britain is Still A Country That Murders its Poor. *The Guardian*, June 30. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2017/jun/20/engels-britain-murders-poorgrenfell-tower?CMP=twt_gu</u>
- Chambers, Sam. 2004. Ex-HHI Casual Worker Suicide Sparks Protests. *Lloyd's List*, February 17, 3.
- Cherian, John. 2021. In Second COVID Wave, Asia and Latin America Suffer Acute Shortage of Vaccines, Health Sectors Overwhelmed. *Frontline*, April 21. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://frontline.thehindu.com/cover-story/in-second-covid-wave-asia-and-latin-america-suffer-acute-shortage-of-vaccines-health-sectors-overwhelmed/article34346065.ece#!</u>
- Chow, Pak-chin. 2021. Mass Vaccinations, Universal Virus Screening Needed to Contain COVID-19. *China Daily – Hong Kong Edition*, February 23. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.chinadailyhk.com/article/158419#Mass-vaccinations-universal-virus-screen-ing-needed-to-contain-COVID-19</u>
- Christians, Clifford, Theodore Glasser, Denis McQuail, Kaarle Nordenstreng, and Robert A. White. 2009. *Normative Theories of The Media: Journalism in Democratic Societies*. Urbana, IL: University of Illinois Press.
- Class Action Reporter. 2019. Arconic: Faces Class Action in US Over Grenfell Tower Cladding. February 25, 21.
- Cunningham, Finian. 2021. Pay Nurses, Stop Warmongering. *Sputnik News Service,* March 8. Accessed February 21, 2021. <u>https://sputniknews.com/20210308/pay-nurses-stop-war-mongering-1082284670.html</u>
- d'Ancona, Matthew. 2017. Snap Election, Brexit Truths and a Confident Corbyn: That's 2017. *Evening Standard*, December 20. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.stand-ard.co.uk/comment/comment/matthew-d-ancona-snap-election-brexit-truths-and-a-confident-corbyn-that-s-2017-a3724206.html</u>
- Doward, Jamie. 2016. Unchecked Pollution and Bad Food 'Killing Thousands in UK'. *The Observer*, April 30, 14.
- Duggal, Sneh. 2018. Your Morning Briefing. *Queen's Park Briefing*, October 9. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.qpbriefing.com/2018/10/09/your-morning-briefing-1282/</u>

- Eisen, Ben. 2018. Accusing Ford Gov't of 'Social murder' is Deplorable. *The Ottawa Sun*, October 17, A19.
- Engels, Friedrich. 1845/2009. *The Condition of the Working Class in England*. New York: Penguin Classics.
- Express News UK. 2017. John McDonnell branded a 'disgrace' after claims Grenfell Tower victims were 'murdered'. July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.ex-press.co.uk/news/politics/829359/Jeremy-Corbyn-John-McDonnell-Grenfell-Tower-vic-tims-murdered-claim</u>
- Faragher, Richard. 2017. Is Austerity Really to Blame for Stalling Life Expectancy in England? *The Conversation*, July 20. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://theconversation.com/is-austerity-really-to-blame-for-stalling-life-expectancy-in-england-81206</u>
- Farrelly, Elizabeth. 2017. Social Housing Done on the Cheap is Combustible Issue. The Sydney Morning Herald, August 5. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.smh.com.au/opinion/social-housing-done-on-the-cheap-a-combustible-issue-</u>20170803-gxog9w.html
- Foster, John and Intan Suwandi. 2021. Covid-19 and Catastrophe Capitalism. Dollars & Sense, January 1, 17.
- Fuchs, Christian. 2021. Engels@ 200: Friedrich Engels and Digital Capitalism. How Relevant Are Engels's Works 200 Years After His Birth? *tripleC: Communication, Capitalism & Critique* 19 (1): 15-51.
- Galey, Patrick. 2021. Govts Guilty of Covid 'Social Murder': Medical Journal Editor. *Agence France Presse*, February 4. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210204-govts-guilty-of-covid-social-murder-medical-journal-editor</u>
- Global Views Communication and Mass Media. 2020. Research from University of Westminster Yields New Findings on Communication and Mass Media (Engels@200: Friedrich Engels and Digital Capitalism. How Relevant are Engels's Works 200 Years After His Birth?). Medical Letter on the CDC & FDA, 4937, December 11.
- Goodhart, David. 2018. The Age of Incivility. *The Spectator*, June 9. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.spectator.co.uk/article/the-age-of-incivility</u>
- Grover, Chris. 2019. Violent Proletarianisation: Social Murder, The Reserve Army of Labour and Social Security 'Austerity' in Britain. *Critical Social Policy* 39 (3): 335-355.
- Grover, Chris. 2020. Disabled Man's Death After His Benefits Were Stopped Brings Back Sad Memories [Letter to the Editor]. *The Guardian*, February 3. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/feb/03/disabled-mans-death-after-hisbenefits-were-stopped-brings-back-sad-memories#:~:text=The%20death%20of%20Errol%20Graham,January)%20brought%20back%20sad%20memories
- Gye, Hugo. 2017a. 'Social Murder' John Mcdonnell Refuses to Apologise for Claims that Grenfell Tower Victims Were Murdered by Politicians' Decisions. *The Sun*, July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/4028797/john-mcdonnell-re-</u><u>fuses-to-apologise-for-claims-that-grenfell-tower-victims-were-murdered-by-politicians-decisions/</u>
- Gye, Hugo. 2017b. 'Crocodile Tears' Jeremy Corbyn Accuses Tory MPs of Faking their Sympathy for Grenfell Tower Firefighters. *The Sun*, July 17. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/4035094/jeremy-corbyn-accuses-tory-mps-of-faking-theirsympathy-for-grenfell-tower-firefighters/</u>
- Health and Medicine Week. 2010. Health Services; Researchers from University of Manitoba Provide Details of New Studies and Findings in the Area of Health Services. March 8, 406.
- Health and Medicine Week. 2009. Health Services; Findings from University of Manitoba Provide New Insights into Health Services. April 13, 1916.
- Herman, Edward and Noam Chomsky. 2002. *Manufacturing Consent: The Political Economy* of *The Mass Media* [2nd ed]. New York: Pantheon Books.

- Hinnant, Amanda, Roma Subramanian and Joy Jenkins. 2017. The Media Logic of Health Journalism: Strategies and Limitations in Covering Social Determinants. *Australian Journalism Review* 39 (2): 23-35.
- Hinsliff, Gaby. 2017. 'We Don't Have Bodyguards, We are Completely Vulnerable': Female MPs on the Fears They Face. *The Guardian*, July 25. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2017/jul/25/we-dont-have-bodyguards-we-are-com-pletely-vulnerable-female-mps-on-the-fears-they-face</u>
- Hunt, Darren. 2017. Even John McDonnell's Own MPs Don't Back his 'Social Murder' Claims About Grenfell Tower. *Express*, July 17. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/829616/Grenfell-Tower-John-McDonnell-Labour-MPs-social-murder-Jeremy-Corbyn-BBC-video</u>
- Jarvis, Oliver. 2020. Interview: Engels's Thinking Still Relevant Today, Says British Writer. *Xinhua News Agency*, November 28. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-11/29/c 139550839.htm</u>
- Jin Jing, Zhenqiu Gu and Dailei Zhang. 2018. Feature: Britain relives Marxist Ideals as Bicentenary Birth Anniversary Draws Near. *Xinhua News Agency*, May 2, 1.
- Johal, Rajiv. 2009. Factiva: Gateway to Business Information. *Journal of Business & Finance Librarianship* 15 (1): 60-64.
- Jones, Owen. 2020. The Grenfell Tower Disaster is Political. Look at The Evidence of the Fire Test 'Fraud'. *The Guardian*, November 19. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/nov/19/grenfell-tower-disaster-political-fire-test-fraud</u>
- Keegan, William. 1995. In my View Elections, the Lottery and Other Ultimate Prizes. *The Observer*, January 15, 2.
- Kennedy, Dominic. 2017a. Grenfell Council Accuser is a McDonnell Activist. *The Times*, December 10. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/grenfell-council-accuser-is-a-mcdonnell-activist-nkkvlrgds</u>
- Kennedy, Dominic. 2017b. Council Accuser is a McDonnell Activist. *The Times*, December 11, 9.
- Korea Times. 2012a. Tragedy of layoffs, June 4, 1.
- Korea Times. 2012b. Workers in Despair, December 25, 1.
- Korea Times. 2004a. Signs of Spring Labor Strife Looming, February 16, 1.
- Korea Times. 2004b. Suicide is 'Social Murder.' February 16, 1.
- Mahlatsi, Lehlohonolo. 2021. Hani Would Challenge Those in Power Today. *Sunday Independent*, April 11, 7.
- Mahoney, Jeff. 2018. City Poverty Looms Horribly Over Campaign. *The Hamilton Spectator,* October 17. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.thespec.com/news/municipal-elec-tion/2018/10/18/hamilton-poverty-looms-horribly-over-campaign.html?rf</u>
- Maidment, Jack. 2017a. John McDonnell Insists Jeremy Corbyn 's Election Pledge to Wipe Student Debt 'Was Not a Promise'. *The Telegraph Online*, July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/07/16/john-mcdonnell-insists-jeremy-corbyns-election-pledge-wipe-student/</u>
- Maidment, Jack. 2017b. McDonnell Accused of 'Betrayal' Over Student Fees. *The Daily Telegraph*, July 17, 4.
- Makinde, Femi. 2020. Hunger, Insecurity as Threats to Combating COVID-19. *The Punch*, April 18. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://punchng.com/hunger-insecurity-as-threats-to-combating-covid-19/</u>
- Mannathukkaren, Nissim. 2021. Social Murder and the Missing State. *The Hindu*, May 7. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/social-murder-and-the-missing-state/article62106305.ece</u>
- May, Christian. 2019. Nobody Comes out Well From the Debate. *City AM*, September 27, 5. McCombs, Maxwell, Lance Holbert, Spiro Kiousis and Wayne Wanta. 2011. *The News and Public Opinion: Media Effects on Civic Life*. Cambridge: Polity.

- McCombs, Maxwell and Sebastian Valenzuela. 2020. Setting the Agenda: Mass Media and Public Opinion. Cambridge: Polity.
- Medvedyuk, Stella, Piara Govender and Dennis Raphael. 2021. The Reemergence of Engels's Concept of Social Murder in Response to Growing Social and Health Inequalities. *Social Science and Medicine* 289: 114377.
- Meyerson, Andrew. 2021. 'As We Mourn 126,000 Deaths, Boris Johnson and Matt Hancock Must Resign', Says Doctor. *The Mirror*, March 23. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/politics/as-mourn-126000-deaths-boris-</u> 23780116.amp?__twitter_impression=true
- Minelle, Bethany. 2017. John McDonnell Claims the Grenfell Tower Fire Was 'Social Murder.' *Sky News*, July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://news.sky.com/story/john-mcdon-nell-claims-the-grenfell-tower-fire-was-social-murder-10950423</u>
- Nicolson, Paul. 2019. Universal Credit Spin is at Odds with Reality [Letter to the Editor]. *The Guardian*, May 17. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/may/17/universal-credit-spin-is-at-odds-with-reality</u>
- Niederdeppe, Jeff, Cabral A. Bigman, Amy L. Gonzales and Sarah E. Gollust. 2013. Communication About Health Disparities in the Mass Media. *Journal of Communication* 63 (1): 8-30.
- Pakistan Press International. 2001. Kashmir Employees Alliance Flayes Government Over Price Hike. January 11, 1.
- Peters, Tom. 2021. Justice for the 29 Miners Killed at New Zealand's Pike River. *Scoop Independent News*, May 23. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://christ-</u> <u>church.scoop.co.nz/?p=54095</u>
- Organisation of Asia-Pacific News Agencies. 2003. Poverty-Led Suicides on Sharp Increase. August 31, 1.
- ProQuest. 2021. Factiva.com. [webpage], August 4. Accessed February 13, 2022. https://about.proquest.com/en/products-services/factiva/
- Raphael, Dennis. 2018. Social Murder and the Doug Ford Government *The Toronto Star*, October 8. Accessed February 21, 2022. https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2018/10/08/social-murder-and-the-doug-ford-government.html
- Reade, Brian. 2018. Brexit divided us but at least we got some sun. *The Mirror*, December 28. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/uk-news/brexit-divided-least-sun-13787519</u>
- Shah, Syed Waliullah. 2016. Labor Federation Holds Protest Against Terminations. *The Frontier Post*, November 12, 31.
- Sheridan, Tommy. 2019. Homeless Kids in Containers Tories Really are Rotten and Rancid. *Sputnik News Service,* August 21. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://sputniknews.com/20190822/homeless-kids-in-containers-tories-really-are-rotten-and-rancid-1076605419.html</u>
- Sheridan, Tommy. 2021. Tories Guilty of 'Social Murder' and Illegal Awarding of Covid19 Contracts. *Sputnik News Service*, February 24. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://sput-niknews.com/20210225/tories-guilty-of-social-murder-and-illegal-awarding-of-covid19-contracts-1082177881.html</u>
- Sim, Joe and Steve Tombs. 2021. The Failings Behind the UK's Abysmal Death Toll [Letter to the Editor]. *The Guardian*, January 27. Accessed February 13, 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jan/27/the-failings-behind-the-uks-abysmal-death-toll
- Soupcoff, Marni. 2018. Sorry, Minimum-Wage Workers the Province Isn't Amazon. *Postmedia Breaking News*, October 10, 1.
- Sputnik News Service. 2021a. Biden Syria Bombing Elicits Backlash Rocket Attacks. March 4.
- Sputnik News Service. 2021b. Thousands March in London Against UK Gov't, Demand Action on Palestine, Climate Change. June 26, 1.

The Sun. 2021a. Keir'em Out. May 29, 10.

- The Sun. 2021b. Jez: Virus Murder. May 29, 2.
- Tishman, Deborah. 2018. 'Social Murder' Term Needlessly Polarizing [Letter to the Editor]. *The Toronto Star*, October 12. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.thestar.com/opinion/letters_to_the_editors/2018/10/12/social-murder-term-needlessly-polarizing.html</u>
- Ungoed-Thomas, Jon. 2017. Tenants Warned Council of Shoddy Job. Sundaytimes.Co.UK, July 16. Accessed February 13, 2022. <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/tenants-warnedcouncil-of-shoddy-job-5zt0plxjf</u>

Wheeler, Richard. 2017. Grenfell Tragedy Was 'Social Murder.' Daily Record, July 17, 2.

- Winkler, Cathy. 1991. Rape as social murder. Anthropology Today 7 (3): 12-14.
- Wolfe, Patrick. 2006. Settler Colonialism and the Elimination of the Native. *Journal of geno-cide research* 8 (4): 387-409.
- Yong-shik, Choe. 2003. Suicides in Korea Becoming Epidemic. *The Korea Herald*, August 6, 1.
- Yonhap English News. 2014. Ruling on Layoffs: Time to Negotiate Fair Solutions Over Dismissal Requirements. November 15, 1.
- Yopp, Jan Johnson, Katherine C. McAdams and Ryan M. Thornburg. 2010. *Reaching Audiences: A Guide to Media Writing* [5th ed]. London: Pearson.
- Zeffman, Henry. 2017. McDonnell Backtracks on Student Debt Pledge. *The Times*, July 17. Accessed February 21, 2022. <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/john-mcdonnell-back-tracks-on-labours-student-debt-pledge-2cbz7hhjd</u>

About the Authors

Piara Govender

Piara Govender is a PhD student in the Graduate Program in Health Policy and Equity at York University in Toronto. Her research interests include social and health inequities, public policy, and the social determinants of health.

Stella Medvedyuk

Stella Medvedyuk is a PhD student in the Graduate Program of Health Policy and Equity at York University in Toronto. Her research interests are in the fields of health policy, health equity, and the social determinants of health.

Dennis Raphael

Dennis Raphael is a professor of Health Policy and Management at York University in Toronto. His research focuses on the political economy of health inequalities.